       Minutes of the Town of Chesterfield Town Board Meeting held on Tuesday, March 9, 2015 at the Town Office, on the Corner of Clinton and Vine Streets, in Keeseville, County of Essex and State of New York.

      Supervisor Gerald H. Morrow called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

     Everyone stood for the Pledge og Allegiance.

     Those present were:

Supervisor:                              Gerald H. Morrow

Town Clerk:                             Lynn A. Jarvis

Councilman:                           Clayton J. Barber

Councilman:                           Russell L. Blaise

Councilman:                           Richard J. Klages

Councilman:                           Joseph W. Kusalonis

Town Attorney:                     Michael D. McCormick

Supt. of Highways:                Philip W. Pray

    Guests present were: Jim Dougan; AES Northeast, PLLC, Tom Golden; resident, Jay Frank; resident and Shelley Davis; Clerk to Supervisor.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

     31. RESOLVED that the reading of the minutes of the meeting held on February 3, 2015 be dispensed with.

     Supervisor Morrow offered the courtesy of the floor to any guest, but there was no one that had anything to bring before the Board.

     Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that he has received the Ice and Snow Agreements between Essex County and the Town for plowing and sanding County Roads, the amount the Town receives is $101,668.80 per year.
     Phil Pray, Supt. of Highways stated that he is satisfied with the amount.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

     32. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to enter into the Ice and Snow Agreement with Essex County for the year 2015.

     Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that he received the Maintenance Agreement between Essex County and the Town. This agreement is for ditching, trimming trees and road repairs on County Roads. The Town is reimbursed for equipment used, labor and materials.

     Phil Pray, Supt. of Highways stated that the County usually provides the materials. He is satisfied with the agreement.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

     33. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to enter into a Maintenance Agreement with Essex County for the year 2015.

     Supervisor Morrow mentioned to the Board that the Town uses the consulting services of Steve LaMere for Augur Lake. He has submitted a 2015 Environmental Consulting Services proposal of $1,950.00. This proposal includes all samples, reports for DEC and permits to APA and DEC for stocking of carp.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

     34. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to enter into an agreement with Steve LaMere of Adirondack Ecologists, LLC for 2015 Environmental Consulting Services for Augur Lake.

     Supervisor Morrow explained that he received a new Environmental Consulting Services proposal for Butternut Pond (the former Village water supply) submitted by Steve LaMere of Adirondack Ecologists, LLC.

     He met in January with DOH Susan Kennedy. The pond is overrun with vegetation -  this needs to be fixed, but since Susan knows the Town  and they were fortunate with Augur Lake she is willing to try carp in Butternut Pond – you can practically walk across the pond.  APA suggested drilling wells – that was tried by the Village but it was unsuccessful,  dredge the pond – Supervisor Morrow told him if you give us the money we’ll dredge the pond, so the last resort will be carp.
     He informed the Board thath on March 11, 2015 there will be a meeting with APA, DEC, DOH and Steve LaMere to discuss whether APA has jurisdiction. If we find APA doesn’t have jurisdiction there won’t be hoops to jump through. We will have all the players at the table.

     Councilman Blaise asked what time the meeting was at?

     Supervisor Morrow stated 10:30 A.M. next Wednesday.

     Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that last Thursday he met with Tom Waite from DEC concerning the waste water problems at the Water Plant – Ricky and Joe were there – the filters for the backwash need to be changed, right now there are three tanks that are pumped out regularly – there really needs to be lagoons for the backwash – it is a dangerous situation – pumps all around often can’t handle the overflow – Dave ends up in there swimming and we all know that electricity and water don’t mix.
     Jim Dougan from AES Northeast PLLC helped to shed some light on this matter – he agrees with Mr. Morrow’s statements – Dave is babysitting the plant, there has been control issues from the start – Dave is trying to stay on it – the water quality in Port Kent with the new filtration plant is clear as a bell – the water quality at the former village plant is cloudy.
     Councilman Klages asked why are there breaker boxes down in the hole at the water plant?

     Jim answered he is not sure they weren’t the engineers for the Village – the backwash goes into another tub in the low area, the pump has failed – there are no back-up pumps or replacements, it is a very unsafe situation – since AES was only brought in since you took over the plant two months ago – we are still gathering information for back wash issues thath affect the SPES permit.
     Jim stated that Mr. Morrow talked about lamela which is part of the backwash system – what you are facing now is that the size of the units are undersized.

     Councilman Klages asked if the plant growth and bacteria had anything to do with the State draining the wet areas up the road from the pond?

     Supervisor Morrow stated that the pond is shallow, that nothing has been done there in years – small body of water that stays warm. He also stated that eventually we will have to discuss the salt runoff on the Northway, but not at this time – down the road.

     Jim went back to the kitchen and having tea with your mother – the tea is hard to filter out – the filters have been in operation since 2002/2003. The back wash process is not even filtering the water, it is still cloudy – same water quality – can’t even clean it now.
     Councilman Klages asked if it was sludge?

     Jim said no not really – sort of like a sand filter for a pool – it gets full.

     Jim thanked the Board for trusting AES to help them. DEC and DOH are letting us know what’s wrong at the plant and corrections we need to make.
     Councilman Klages asked what cleans the tank?

     Supervisor Morrow said that we have to get rid of the blue tank – which filters the water – need lagoons but they have to be very big.

     Jim stated that there is potential for grant funding.

     Supervisor Morrow stated that there is a $30,000 grant appliocation for engineering services that the County Planning Office will apply for for the Town.
     Tom Waite from DEC is sending an administrators violation letter to use toward support for the grant application. They are trying to help us dig out from under this mess.
     Jim stated it is a planning grant that you apply for in June or July, it is awarded late in the year. It is a grant to study clean water – sewage from back wash water. There is a 25%  match with inkind services – no direct funds from the Town. Need to put together a solid application – what we intend to do – intend to study.

     Supervisor Morrow stated that he will work with Mike Mascaranus of the Planning Office. With a $30,000 grant the engineering study will be all done – then we can look at grant applications to repair and improve the water plant. An estimate of $1.9 million has been discussed, but he feels this figure is low. At this time there is no internet service – Port kent Facility has a laptop so that Dave can check-in to see how things are going and if there is an issue he gets an alarm, so he knows what to look for.
    Supervisor Morrow stated that we have contracted with AES Northeast for over fifteen years and have always had very good success with them.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    35. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to apply for any and all grant funding in relation to the water plant on Butternut Pond; such as for studies, repairs and improvements

of the water plant facility.

     Supervisor Morrow informed that Board that Kevin Dennis attended and successfully completed a water operator course in Massena – he will receive his certification in one year, because they are required one year of on the job training. At this time Shane is studying for his GED.

    Dave and his crew have been very busy thawing water lines – Dave, Kevin and Shane are close to working 24/7. Dave would like to place a “Notes of Interest” in the paper to ask water users to let their water run while the frost is in the ground. The Supervisor stated that he is waiting to hear back from Sandy Senecal; Supervisor for the Town of AuSable to make sure the sewer plant can handle the extra water. The only question is what do we do about the water bills if the users’ gallonage is increased.

     Supervisor Morrow stated that while we are discussing the water issue, he had a resident come to let us know that she had a broken pipe under her mobile home that she didn’t know about for a week – it has been researched and every quarter for last year she paid $110.50 for water/sewer use – what should we do if here meter reading has significantly increased – do you want to make an adjustment.
     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

     36. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to adjust the water bill for the person whose water pipe broke under her mobile home that she was unaware of for approximately one week; the Board feels it is only fair to make the correction.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    37. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to place a “Notes of Interest” in the paper asking water users to let their water run to help keep their water lines from freezing while the frost is in the ground; and to also adjust water bills if there is an increase of usage due to letting the water run, last quarter bills to be looked at for any increases.
    Supervisor Morrow informed that Board that Debbie Richards from Ti-Sales was here most of the day today, providing training to Shelley and Christine on downloading the meter readings – need to bare with us – next week they will be having remote training from BAS on the billing software.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that the Supt. of Highways needs approval to go out to bid for One New 2015/2016 Tandem Axle Truck with snow plow equipment and dump/spreader body.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

   38. RESOLVED that the Town Clerk be authorized to advertise for the purchase of One New 2015/2016 Tandem Axle Truck with snowplow equipment and dump/spreader body. Bids to be accepted and opened on Tuesday, April 7, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Office. The Board reserves the right to waive or reject any or all bids.

    Phil Pray; Supt. of Highways stated if the Board Members have any pre-bid questions, just stop by the shop.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    39. RESOLVED that the Supervisor’s Financial Report for the month of February 2015 be accepted. The Financial Report may be found on file in the Town Clerk’s Office.
    Supervisor Morrow asked the Board Members if they would authorize him to take $100,000 from the Highway Account and put it back into a Certificate of Deposit with Champlain National Bank – with the $100,000 that is already there from the Highway Account and the $200,000 from the General Account.

   Phil Pray asked about putting more money into the CD from Highway?

   Supervisor Morrow stated that he would rather wait for a couple of months to see where we really are with monies. Last year we had $200,000 in the Highway CD, but we had to withdraw $100,000 from it , but we left the $200,000 in General.
    Supervisor Morrow also shared with the Board that he is not sure where we are going to be with the Town of Chesterfield Water District No. 2 – we just paid a $5,000 interest payment to USDA –RD, we have a $30,000 payment that is due in September and a $152,000 payment that is due in November, and the water monies aren’t coming in that fast and the expenses are coming in to fast.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

   40. RESOLVED that all bills be paid. Bills in the amount of $27,893.51 were audited and paid from Highway Acct., Claims 18-36. Bills in the amount of $9,117.96  were audited and paid from General Acct., Claims 53 -70. Bills in the amount of $2,275.87 were audited and paid from Port Kent Water Acct., Claims 71-76. Bills in the amount of $6,457.25 were audited and paid from Town of Chesterfield Water Acct., Claims 77-91. NYSEG bills were paid in the amount of $3,311.32, Verizon bill was paid in the amoutnt of $84.58, Charter Comm. bill was paid in the amount of $99.99, Frontier Comm. bill was paid in the amount of $1,077.18, and Northern Adirondack Code Enforcement Officials Association was paid in the amount of $285.00. Warrants can be found in the Town Clerk’s Office.
    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    41. RESOLVED that all letters brought before the Board be filed.

    Supervisor Morrow reminded everyone that on March 17th from 6-7 p.m. there is a rabies clinic at the Town Garage.

    Supervisor Morrow explained that when the deeds were received from the Village there was nothing that showed who really owns the library – in the future it would be a good idea to have Michael do a Quit Claim Deed giving our interest to the Keeseville Free Library Association. Michael to do the research on this matter.
   The Town Board agreed to this option.

    Councilman Klages asked about the scrap metal from the compaction station, where does the money go?

    Supervisor Morrow replied that the revenue received from the scrap metal goes into the General Account to defer expenses, ie: electricity, fuel and wages to help run the compaction station.
    Councilman Barber thanked the Board for allowing him to attend the Association of Towns Meeting in NYC – he learned a lot of information about grants.

    Supervisor Morrow asked if he brought any grant funds back with him?

   Councilman Barber stated no.

   Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis had nothing for the Board.

   Town Attorney Michael McCormick had nothing for the Board.  

   Supervisor Morrow asked Phil Pray; Supt. of Highways if he wanted to tell the Board about the used dump box that can be purchased from the Town of Peru.

    Phil stated that the last two years the dump boxes on two trucks have been held together with threaded rods and bolts. The box from the Town of Peru is in very good shape at a premium price.

   Councilman Kusalonis asked how much it costs?

   Phil stated $2,000.00.

  Councilman Kusalonis has a problem with buying old stuff – everything is worn out or shot.

  Supervisor Morrow stated after all we sold a truck with a bucket for just over $2,000.00.

  Phil replied don’t compare us to everyone else. This truck box came from the Town of Black Brook – it has been repaired, primed and painted.

  Supervisor Morrow asked what truck this is going on?

   Phil stated Jim’s.

   Supervisor Morrow said he is glad to hear that considering they are replacing Jr’s truck with the new truck.

   Phil explained that they can do all the work at the shop to put it on the truck.

   Councilman Kusalonis asked if it would last ten years?

   Phil stated that he is uncertain about that, but longer than anyone is going to be here except 
for Clayton.
   Supervisor Morrow told Phil to speak for himself.

   Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that there is approximately $3,000 in the highway reserve fund, so if $2,000 is used there will only be about $1,000 left.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

   42. RESOLVED that the Supt. of Highways be authorized to purchase one used dump box from the Town of Peru for the amount of $2,000.00 to be paid from the highway reserve fund.

   Phil Pray thanked everyone for moving vehicles off Front Street – it made plowing and cleaning the street that much easier.

   Supervisor Morrow stated that he would like to prepare a thank you letter for everyones

cooperation with moving vehicles during the winter months.

   Phil Pray informed the Board that Advocacy Day is March 4th – they travel to Albany to talk with the Legislators about CHiPS funding, etc. – the bus is leaving at 4:30 a.m. from Exit 34.

    Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that Dave Buchholz a resident in the Town is working on a website. Mr. Buchholz is doing the website for free – the Supervisor will keep the Board informed when it is ready to be used.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

   43. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to place $100,000 from the Highway Acct. into a Certificate of Deposit with Champlain National Bank.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    44. RESOLVED that since there is no further business to come before the Board this meeting be adjourned at 7:47 p.m.

                                                                                            __________________________________

                                                                                                     Lynn A. Jarvis, Town Clerk

